CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, October 26, 2016
CDTA Board Room - 110 Watervliet Avenue

Start Time – 12:00 Noon
Board Item
Responsibility
Page


Call to Order
Georgie Lussier


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Georgie Lussier
Approve Minutes of September 28, 2016
Georgie Lussier
2

Recognition
· 2016 Maintenance Roadeo Winners

· Tom Cleland – 20 Years of Service

· Ken Hardy – 20 Years of Service 

· Ted Geleta – 35 Years of Service

Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)

Performance Oversight Committee (Met on 10/18/16)
Georgie Lussier

· Acceptance of 10% State Share of Six Federal Grants

15
Audit Committee (Met on 10/18/16)

Investment Committee (10/18/16)
Georgie Lussier
Governance Committee Meeting (Met on 10/20/16)

Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee (Met on 10/20/16)
Norm Miller

· Approval of Land Acquisition Hearing

18
Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile
22



Executive Session 

Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)
Announcements
Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)

November 30, 2016 (Hold)
December 14, 2016
January 25, 2017
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MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 28, 2016 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director, Information Technology




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources and Safety




Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, STAR Division




Desmond Gordon, Operator, Albany Division




Thomas M. Marois, Manager of Graphics Services

Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Tracey Brooks, Featherstonhaugh, Wiley & Clyne

Carl Commons, Innovations in Transportation

Edward Brandis, Clever Devices

Edward Rich, CDCAT



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:05 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mr. Stackrow advised that he was tabling his presentation on Maintenance Management for a later date.

· Mr. Young requested to add an item under For the Good of the Order.

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF JULY 27, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 30-year service award to Michael Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration, and a 20-year service award to Desmond Gordon, an operator in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
· Mr. Basile recognized Thomas Marois, who is retiring after 34 years at the Authority.  Mr. Marois has taken many photos at Board meetings, and at many other events over the years, and Mr. Basile acknowledged that today, he has taken his “final photo”.  The members offered their congratulations.  Mr. Marois is being replaced by Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report From David M. Stackrow, Acting Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, September 21, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  

Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority’s current CAD/AVL communication system has reached the end of its useful life.  System coverage, reliability and parts availability have become problematic to maintain reliable coverage throughout the service area.  The purpose of this project is to implement a new Intelligent Transportation Management System (ITMS) that enhances the Authority’s ability to plan, dispatch and monitor service, as well as provide robust information to customers.

· A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued specifying the design, assembly, testing and installation of a state-of-the-art ITMS. The RFP listed requirements with the goal of developing a system that will improve service and operations, as well as enhance the customer experience with the Authority.

· Six proposals were received.  Staff reviewed the proposals and invited four of the firms for in-depth interviews and received further clarification through a Q&A process. Three of the proposers were asked to provide Best and Final Offers. 

· The Committee recommends awarding a two-year contract, with three optional one-year renewals to Innovations in Transportation, Inc. of Chesapeake, Virginia for an Intelligent Transportation Management System for a total cost not to exceed $35,142,536, including select options and contingency.

· Mr. Young noted that this contract is a continuation of the previous contract that was approved by the Board back in December, which was the radio purchase from Motorola Solutions, Inc.

· Mr. Young also noted that management spent a great deal of time and effort reviewing all the different specifications and that they made every effort to solicit for the best price possible to procure a system that best met the Authority’s needs.

· Mr. Bixby noted that in the supporting memo (on Page 21) in the agenda, it does specifically show that the base system will be paid for with the TIGER VI grant funds and the options will be paid for by the operating and capital funds; however, on the Action Item page (Page 16), under Financial Summary and Source of Funds, it states that the total cost is not to exceed 35,142,536 and that this is funded through the TIGER VI Federal Grant program.  Mr. Stackrow agreed that the wording in the Action Item page should be clarified to reflect that only the base system ($13,175,038.87) is being funded through the TIGER VI grant, not the entire $35million dollar contract value.

· Mr. Schaeffer referred to Page 17, last paragraph, third bullet.  He stated that there are two issues that, as a regular rider, are of particular relevance.  The first is transfer connections – because the buses do not run as frequently as they do with a denser system, missing a connection is very inconvenient to a rider, so when a bus approaching with a passenger that wants to make a transfer sees the bus at the stop that the passenger wants to connect to, having an efficient and effective way to communicate from the approaching bus to the waiting bus is very important. 

· The next issue Mr. Schaeffer wanted to address was next stop information.  He stated that inside the bus, there is an LED sign that rotates four pieces of information.  Of those four pieces, the next stop is the most important to the passengers, so he recommended making the next stop piece the default.  In addition, the sign at the back of the bus either displays the bus number or the word stop.  He recommended that the word stop should only be displayed when passengers are decelerating because there are many other indicators on the back of the bus to let vehicles know it is slowing down.  He said the bus number is significantly more important to be displayed as the default.

RESOLUTION NO. 39 - 2016 

Awarding a Contract for an Intelligent Transportation Management System (ITMS)

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· There were no items scheduled.
Investment Committee Items

· The Investment Committee met on September 22, which was the day following the Performance Oversight Committee.  Mr. Collins prepared a report that was distributed to the members. 

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance reserves and found them to be adequate at this time.  

· Mr. Young asked when Sarah Matrose, the internal auditor would be returning to work.  Mr. Basile advised that she will be back within the next four weeks.

· At the request of the Committee, Fred Gilliam, the Director of Transportation, gave a STAR operations update. He focused on the goals of continually improving the customer experience and improving efficiency metrics.  Activities included having Trapeze perform a “check-up” of the STAR system and procedures and providing additional training. Staff will continue to focus on increasing the rate of subscription service, riders per trip, and effectively managing purchased transportation providers.

· Ms. Figueroa stated that she was pleased that there is a new focus on the STAR program.  Her only concern about increasing the number of riders per trip was that she has received feedback from customers that sometimes, the trips are taking very long to get them to their destination.  Mr. Gilliam advised that this is still a work in progress, and when a “check-up” in Trapeze was performed, it was discovered that one of the perimeters, the dwell time, was not set (this has now been corrected).  In addition, employees are still being trained on scheduling trips, and it is the skill set of the schedulers that will make a difference.    

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage tax receipts are ahead of budget by 69% for the month and 13% for the year. Wages were over budget by 4% for the month due to summer vacations, and workers’ compensation was over budget by 46% due to two special loss of use awards. Purchased transportation was down 7%, and liability-claims were down 24%.  The spare parts line item is expected to be increased in next year’s budget.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  Overall, measurements this month were positive. Total ridership was down 2% for the month. There were zero PMI’s not on time, and missed trips were at 87 this month (this was discussed).  Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 10,370.  Scheduled work was at 81%. There were 10 preventable and 38 non-preventable accidents, and 97% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 

· The Committee received an update on a pending litigation.  There was no action taken during the executive session.  

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Tuesday, October 18, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  The meeting is slightly out of sequence due to the NYPTA Conference on October 19, which many of the members will be attending.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Governance Committee met on Thursday, September 22 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.    

· Jay Bove from Jackson Lewis provided an update on lobbying activities.  He talked about what has transpired in state government over the last 3-4 months.  He advised that the upcoming elections will be instrumental in determining infrastructure funding sources for the Authority.  He talked about various state seats that are in play and the possibility of the majority in the senate changing.   

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, October 20, 2016 at 11:30 am at


110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE 

Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, September 22, 2016 at 

12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.    

· Ross Farrell presented the quarterly update on Major Projects and Activities.  The report included milestones for the River Corridor and Washington/Western Bus Rapid Transit lines.  The complete report was in the members’ packets.

· Carm provided an overview of the Authority’s mobility management efforts for taxi oversight and Bike Share.  

· Governor Cuomo signed a bill into law to allow the Authority to oversee local taxi providers and the service they offer.  The legislation will allow municipalities to enter into agreements with the Authority regarding registration and licensing of taxi services. 

· This will require the municipalities to adopt a common ordinance that will be developed by the Authority.  The ordinance establishes rules and regulations for taxi providers to adhere to and give customers clear expectations in the areas of service, customer care and follow-up procedures.

· Lauren Bailey is coordinating the taxi work and related activities such as Bike Share.  Ms. Bailey is working on the development of a common ordinance and the establishment of customer service standards and support systems.

· The plan is to have the common ordinances adopted by the major municipalities by late spring of next year.  A web page and links to the customer service center will be put into place shortly. 

· Bike Share is a regional program that will have capacity for up to 300 bikes, docking stations and payment kiosks. 

· The RFP process is underway, and staff is reviewing proposals from companies that can provide bicycles, conduct operations and maintenance and help to integrate the program with the Authority’s Navigator.

· The Bike Share operations are planned to begin next summer.

· Mr. Young recommended that any of the members that were unable to review Ross Farrell’s Major Projects and Activities report should try to take a look at it.  He advised that there is an extensive amount of detail in the report that really affects the future of the organization.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, October 20 at 12:00 noon

at 110 Watervliet Avenue.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for September 2016 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for August 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Mr. Basile advised that Andrew Kennedy has been selected as the new President & CEO of the Center for Economic Growth.

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Mr. Young advised that there was an article in the newspapers this morning regarding the indictment of individuals involved in theft from non-profit companies.  He advised that there was about a half billion dollars of debt in those companies.  He pointed out that years ago, there was a great endeavor on the part of the state to review funding that was approved by individual entities within the state, but now there appears to be a half billion dollars of debt that the Comptroller was not aware of.    

·  Mr. Young also followed up on his request to initiate correspondence with the Comptroller’s office regarding their public authorities report, which included an acceptable review of the Authority’s balance sheet.  He said this might be a good opportunity to communicate with the Comptrollers’ office to try to get a comment from them about GASB45 and the impact of the unfunded liability that is reported on the Authority’s balance sheet.
· After some discussion among the members, it was the consensus that the Authority already has its own internal auditors and external auditors, and the steps and procedures the Authority takes are exactly the way they are supposed to be done.

· Mr. Stackrow attended the annual APTA Conference in Los Angeles in early September.  He advised that he had task force meetings all day on Friday.  He attended an APTA board meeting for most of the afternoon on Saturday.  He attended several committee meetings and chaired the transit board member committee meeting, and on Monday and Tuesday, he attended the sessions for the actual conference. He said that he thought it was a good conference, and he thanked several CDTA members that attended.

· Mr. Stackrow also advised that this past Monday, he was in Louisville, Kentucky with former Executive Directors Raymond Melleady and Steven Bland.  Mr. Stackrow and Mr. Bland gave a two-hour presentation to a group of young, upcoming maintenance professionals.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· Labor Relations Update
Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· Motions were made to come out of executive session, which motions carried.  No action was taken during the executive session.

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

October 26, 2016

November 30, 2016 (Hold for Retreat)

December 14, 2016

ADJOURNMENT – 01:10 PM

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Dated:  September 28, 2016

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT
I am providing a report of my activities for September 2016 and a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for August 2016.    

With Labor Day in the rear view mirror and the seasons switching to fall, the CDTA engine is running at peak efficiency. Committee meetings were held last week, and board members were brought up to speed on performance indicators that we use to gauge the productivity and effectiveness of the company. Things continue to move in the right direction with a healthy financial report, a network of service enhanced by added frequency, a recent uptick in ridership, the beginnings of mobility management and a full menu of community outreach and events. 

We are pleased to report a 10-year high in Mortgage Recording Tax receipts in August. Collections totaled nearly $1.5 million, putting our year-to-date total at $4.96 million (13% ahead of budget expectations).  Monthly receipts were driven by large real estate transactions, namely The Rivers Casino in Schenectady County and consolidation of real estate holdings by a large developer in Albany County. Although this is a difficult revenue source to predict, our staff has 30 years of reliable data to keep budget projections reasonable. With a healthy local economy and real estate market, we expect continued positive results from the MRT.  

In addition to MRT, customer revenue is ahead of budget projections. Most of this comes from the growth in Universal Access revenue. These arrangements are fueling ridership and providing growth opportunities throughout the system. Our transit advertising arrangement generates more revenue than any other upstate system, and our rail stations produce more revenue that we expend, putting us in a positive position. Expenses are tightly controlled, thanks to a spirit of cooperation by employees throughout the company. Wages continue to run ahead of budget with overtime being the main driver. With the addition of a large block of service hours last month, this will continue. We are also seeing increases in parts and service costs as a number of Gillig buses reach mid-life. Staff will consider appropriate budget adjustments in the coming months. 

Our work to expand mobility options is moving quickly. We are working to develop a common ordinance for taxi operations. We are doing this in collaboration with local municipalities, taxi operators and community stakeholders. This will provide one set of regulations that will translate into customer expectations and codes of conduct. This will require municipalities to adopt the ordinance and agree to work with us to administer common rules. In the coming weeks, we will unveil a new web page and directions to our customer service unit to support the taxi industry. While this is happening, we are deep into the review of proposals for installation and operation of a regional bike share program. The selected company will provide equipment and maintenance support for the program (bicycles, stations, payment systems). Staff is working on a financial plan for this work, matching available revenue against anticipated expenses. We expect to bundle this work with our Navigator card, increasing the attractiveness of Navigator beyond transit customers and opening our marketing efforts to a wider target audience. 

Fiscal year-to-date ridership is down about 3%.  As discussed at committee meetings, there are a few reasons for this. Several of our larger universal access partners have changed the way they administer rider programs (not allowing students to use ID cards to ride free during summer months), we have changed our data organization, and we have seen a general slowing of ridership gains.  All along, we anticipated a turnaround by Labor Day. Although not shown in our reports (which cover August), there has been a recent uptick in ridership. For the first 3 weeks in September, ridership is up about 3% from the same period last year.  

The service improvements that we made about a month ago are fully operational. This includes frequency upgrades to major trunk routes, expansion of our arrangement with the Albany School District to include Meyers Middle School, and improvements to service and facilities at Albany Medical Center, which is part of a Universal Access arrangement. The changes were deployed using our customer and community notification process. As with any change, everyone was not happy with what we did, and there were some issues/problems to work out, all nicely handled by our staff. All comments were identified and responded to, and staff uses the information to identify adjustments that need to be made. We expect these changes to fuel a modest increase in ridership and help us recover from a dip in our boarding counts during the last 3-6 months. 

After months of construction, lots of noise, and general disruption, construction work is complete on locker rooms and restrooms for maintenance personnel at 110 Watervliet Avenue. The same is true for expanded office space and improvements to the technical training center. This is the second phase of construction work that previously resulted in a rehabilitation of restrooms and locker rooms used by transportation personnel. Now, all employee facilities on the first floor have been upgraded and modernized. Our staff and contractors did a great job, and the finished products are very nice.  Thanks to everybody for their patience while the building was renovated. 

Work is progressing on the design of intersection improvements at Lark and Washington and on the Uncle Sam Transit Center in Troy. We expect construction work on both projects to begin shortly and continue through the winter and spring of next year. Both will be operational at some point in 2017. We will pin the schedules down as design work progresses. We continue to develop Universal Access arrangements and are talking with new partners and working to expand existing relationships. We are also negotiating renewals of existing agreements using operational data that is available from the fare box, automatic passenger counters and other sources. All of this is resulting in more ridership, stronger services and increased revenue. 

We are pleased to have a contract award for the CAD/AVL system. This project, which includes the new radio system, awarded to Motorola, is a priority for us.  It is a mission-critical function that has a wide scope, impacting almost everything we do. The CAD/AVL features GPS location programs that tell us where buses are and when they will arrive at destinations. This spins-off countless operational information. Much of this is customer facing (real-time information, automated stop announcements, mobile applications) and is an expected part of our service delivery process. The system will have a number of new features and applications, and we are pleased with the data driven analytical capacity that it will bring to CDTA. This is another step forward in the development of a bigger and better CDTA. Chris Desany and his staff will manage the project, and I’m confident that it will be delivered quickly and efficiently.  

Our annual United Way campaign is underway and will continue for several weeks. CDTA employees are big supporters of the United Way, and I was pleased to accept an award for our campaign at the United Way annual meeting and recognition breakfast yesterday. I was joined by several employees and ATU leadership who work in a collaborative spirit to support the campaign.  Denise Kohler coordinates the campaign and the activities of our volunteers. 

We are also in the middle of a two-month long event to support the American Cancer Society. The Real Men Wear Pink campaign is a friendly competition between a dozen organizations and their CEO’s to increase awareness and raise funds for the Cancer Society. We have already exceeded our goal, and I’m thankful to everyone who has contributed so far. Jaime Watson is coordinating the campaign and has been selling all things pink, including CDTA pink t-shirts. We will again turn one seat pink on all BRT buses for the month of October. A media event to announce the pink seat campaign is set for next Monday, October 3 at CDTA.  

Last but not least is our second annual Fall Festival. This community event opens our facility to neighbors and supporters. The Fall Festival is set for Thursday, October 6 at 110 Watervliet Avenue. It begins at 9:30am and will run until 1:00pm. We have invited elected officials, business leaders and hundreds of local school children to stop by and see things that CDTA is involved in. And you don’t want to miss the annual CDTA Employee Scarecrow Contest, which is a big hit with everyone. Stop by if you have time on October 6.

On the staff front, welcome Erika Reilly who is our new Marketing Coordinator. She comes to us with a good deal of design experience after working for American Express and Time Magazine in New York City. She will also be our staff photographer. This means that after 34 years, Tom Marois is retiring. Tom has taken your photograph dozens of times and has been a fixture at board meetings and public events. We wish Tom well in his retirement and want to salute him as he takes his last CDTA photos at today’s meeting.  

Key Performance Measures

Key performance measures for the organization are included in monthly reports. Data is for August and it is compared to August 2015.     

System ridership totaled 1.35 million, down 2% from August 2015 (1.38 million). Year-to-date ridership is down 3%. As we have discussed, the slowdown is due mostly to changes to some of our Universal Access Agreements. Ridership is rebounding in September. STAR ridership is down 10% this month (7% year to-date); most of this is due to our work to reduce unnecessary trips and to improve reservation and follow-up processes. NX ridership is also down this month and down almost 10% year to date; this service is extremely sensitive to the price of fuel. 

As discussed at the Performance Oversight Committee meeting, our financial condition is quite good. We have had two consecutive months with revenue exceeding budget and expenses below budget. That has produced a year-to-date surplus of about $1.2 million. There continues to be particular highlights that we point to regularly – healthy receipts from the Mortgage Recording Tax, increased revenue from Universal Access Agreements and control over spending and expense lines. However, the overriding reason for our success come from a focus on financial planning and implementation of services that are consistent with our objectives to make CDTA bigger and better. This starts with the board and continues with staff and all CDTA employees. Although there is still work to do, our finances are in good order, and we can move our innovation agenda with confidence.   

Mortgage Tax receipts totaled almost $1.5 million in August, our highest monthly total in 10 years. This is driven by extremely good months in Albany and Schenectady County. On the expense side of the ledger, wages and benefits continue to run ahead of budget. Most of this is caused by seasonal overtime, which is driven by vacations. This will continue to run ahead/over budget with our service improvement package generating additional pay hours (not accounted for in the budget plan). We are considering a budget adjustment in the coming months.  

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed 87 trips on the fixed route system; last August, we missed 133 trips. The spike was caused by headcount issues in our Schenectady Division and seasonal issues (vacations). This has been resolved, and we are working to eliminate seasonal spikes. There were no trip denials in STAR. We reported 48 accidents in August, with 10 categorized as preventable. Last August, we reported 32 accidents with 14 categorized as preventable. 100% of our maintenance inspections were done on time, the same as last August. 81% of our maintenance work was scheduled; last August 76% of our work was scheduled. System-wide on-time performance was at 70%; last August it was at 69%; we want to get the system to operate within our accepted time window (0-5 minutes late) at least 80% of the time. 

Our call center processed 344 comments in August as compared to 357 last August. The seasonal spike in comments is due to normal service changes in late August (return to school or arriving on campus). This was exacerbated by our addition of service frequency on trunk routes, which generated questions and concerns for customers. Our response time to close comment investigations was at 97%; last August, we closed 86% of all comments in the 10-day window.   

Activity Report 

We continue to advocate for a bigger and better CDTA. This includes events that support what we do, encourage intelligent growth, and support the people who use our services. As we broaden our reach, we are being invited to a wider table with exciting opportunities for CDTA.   

· On August 22, I met with David Swawite, President of Omni Development to talk about opportunities for us to work together on projects in downtown Albany.        

· On August 23, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. Equinox provides services to people with mental illness and addresses issues related to domestic violence. Many of their clients and staff use our services to travel throughout Albany.

· On August 23, Jon Scherzer and I met with representatives of Rush Street Gaming to talk about transit services to the new Rivers Casino. We are working on a Universal Access agreement for employees of the Casino, which is scheduled to open in early 2017.

· On August 24, I appeared on Capitol Tonight (TWC 9) to talk about recently passed legislation regarding taxi services. I had a good discussion on this with Liz Benjamin, the host of the show.

· On August 25, I attended a meeting of the CDTC A&E committee. This committee, which is akin to our board governance committee, meets 4 times a year to review financial and personnel issues at CDTC. The committee consists of CDTC board officers.   

· On August 30, I met with Ryan Silva who works in government relations at UAlbany. He previously worked in the Governor’s office for economic development and continues to be a source of guidance on development opportunities for CDTA.
· On August 30, I attended the kick-off event for the American Cancer Society’s Real Men Wear Pink Campaign. The event was held at the SUNY POLY Zen building and served as the official start for the two-month long campaign. Jaime Watson attended the event with me.        
· On September 1, Paul Vandenburgh brought his radio show to CDTA. Dave Stackrow appeared during the 7:00am segment, and I spoke with Paul on air later in the morning. His show on WGDG 1300AM is the only local talk show in the morning market.    
· On September 1, I attended a meeting of the CDTC Policy Board. I am Vice Chairman of the board, which is the Metropolitan Planning Organization for the Capital Region.       

· On September 7, I participated in a United Way awards ceremony at our Schenectady Garage. Bus Operator Kamiko Lewis was selected as a Step-Up Challenge winner by the United Way. She qualified by increasing her contribution from the previous year. Kamiko won a two-night stay at the Mirror Lake Inn. It’s another example of the support our employees provide for the United Way. Denise Kohler Fero and Jaime Watson coordinated this.       

· On September 8, I attended the maintenance roadeo, which was held in the Albany Division. Several teams of technicians participated in the event. After a spirited competition, the team of Ken Stager, Jr., Phil Jordan and Jeetendra Sukhdeo took home first prize. Another great job by our employees to plan and execute the event; special thanks to Chris Desany and his smoker – great chicken!         

· On September 8, I organized a conference call with members of Senator Schumer’s staff to talk about our River Corridor New Starts submission. The intent was to provide them with background on the project and our funding needs. The call went well, and they pledged continued support for development of BRT in the Capital Region.

· On September 8, I led a conference call of the nominating committee for NYPTA. We have been charged with developing a slate of officers for the next two years.      

· On September 12, I spoke with our newest class of bus operators on their first day at CDTA. A total of 8 people are in the class, and I shared some of the secrets for a long and successful CDTA career. 
· On September 13, I attended a meeting of the CBA Capital Campaign committee. I am a member of the committee, which is charged with raising $5.2 million to develop the CBA campus and academic programs. 

· On September 13, we held a meeting of the Authority staff (about 65 people attended). We hold these meetings every 6-8 weeks to get everybody together to share information and to stimulate conversation and comradery among our professional staff.

· On September 13, I met with Bob Reid, Padraic Bambrick and Bob Zerrillo to talk about NYPTA advocacy for the upcoming legislative session. We talked about ways to build on our recent success and keep attention on the development of transit infrastructure across the state.   

· On September 19, I met with Albany Mayor Kathy Sheehan, Police Chief Brendan Cox, representatives from the Albany Parking Authority and WAMC to talk about issues that have been occurring at the Central and Quail BRT station (eastbound). Rich Cordero attended with me.

· On September 19, I attended meetings of the Colonie Industrial Development Agency and Local Development Corporation. I recently joined the boards of these organizations.

· On September 20, I attended a meeting of our Labor Management Committee. Staff and the officers from the ATU meet 3-4 times a year to discuss issues of common concern and to identify ways to work better together. 

· On September 21, I met with Andrew Kennedy, the new Chief Executive Officer at the Center for Economic Growth. We are members of the CEG and work with them on development issues throughout the region. 

· On September 21, I attended a CBA Board of Trustees meeting. I am a CBA trustee and am proud that many students use our services to travel to and from school every day. 

· On September 21, I attended a Board meeting of the Colonie Senior Services Center. Many senior residents of the Town of Colonie, and especially CSSC residents, use CDTA services to travel (quite a few use STAR).

· On September 23, I attended a NYPTA legislative committee meeting to talk about our advocacy for transit funding. 

· On September 23, Jon Scherzer and I met with the principals from Fact Finders. As you recall, Fact Finders has done market research for CDTA over the past 30 years. Their work provides us with insight regarding customer satisfaction. We met to identify how we can make the research more effective. 

· On September 26, we cut the ribbon to officially open the new maintenance restrooms and locker rooms. 

· On September 26, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA executive committee to talk about state legislative matters regarding transit operations.

· On September 27, I attended the United Way’s annual business and recognition meeting at the Desmond. CDTA was honored for our successful campaign. 

· On September 27, I attended a groundbreaking ceremony for a new fine arts wing at CBA. I am a member of the Capital Campaign committee at the school that is raising funds for initiatives like the fine arts wing. The event was attended by a number of elected officials and community leaders.           

Copy:
Senior Staff


Director of Marketing


Manager of Communications

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 40 - 2016

Authorizing the implementation and funding in the first instance of the State Mass Transportation Capital program-aid eligible costs of mass transportation projects described in NYS Department of Transportation Agreement #K007049, Supplemental 3, annexed hereto, financed through the State Dedicated Mass Transportation Trust Fund, and appropriating funds therefor.
WHEREAS, State Mass Transportation Capital Aid is available to fund projects approved by the Commissioner of Transportation, provided such State funds shall not be used in substitution for the non-federal share of the federally funded portion of the projects.

WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (“Authority”) desires to advance certain projects by making a commitment of advance funding of the non-local share and funding of the full local share of the costs of the projects; and

NOW, THEREFORE, by action of the Capital District Transportation Authority Board, duly convened, it is hereby 

RESOLVED, that the Authority Board hereby approves the above-subject projects; and it is hereby further

RESOLVED, that the Board hereby authorizes the Authority Comptroller to pay in the first instance ONE HUNDRED PER CENT [100%] of the projects; and it is further

RESOLVED, that the sum of TWO MILLION SEVEN HUNDRED NINETY THOUSAND, THIRTY-FIVE DOLLARS ($2,790,035) is hereby appropriated and made available to cover the cost of participation in the above phase of the projects; and it is further

RESOLVED, that in the event the costs of the projects exceed the amount appropriated above, the Authority shall convene as soon as possible to appropriate said excess amount immediately upon the notification by the Chief Executive Officer thereof, and it is further

RESOLVED, that the Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Capital District Transportation Authority be and is hereby authorized to execute all necessary Agreements, certifications or reimbursement requests for Federal Aid and/or State Mass Transportation Capital Aid on behalf of the Authority with the New York State Department of Transportation in connection with the advancement or approval of the projects and providing for the administration of the projects and the Authority’s first instance funding of project costs and permanent funding of the local share of federal-aid and state-aid eligible project costs and all project costs within appropriations therefor that are not so eligible, and it is further

RESOLVED, that a certified copy of this resolution shall be filed with the New York State Commissioner of Transportation by attaching it to any necessary Agreement in connection with the projects, and it is further

RESOLVED, this Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 26th day of October, 2016.

Dated:
 October 26, 2016
__________________________________







Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Resolution to accept $2,790,035 in State funding.

Committee:  


Performance Oversight 

Committee Meeting Date: 
October 19, 2016

Board Action Date:  

October 26, 2016

Purpose:  New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) requires a Board resolution to accept State funding prior to being reimbursed for expenses incurred as part of an agreement. 

Background: 
CDTA is apportioned Federal funds on an annual basis in support of our bus and bus facilities program through the Section 5307 program. These project costs are funded with 6 federal grants and will be used to support the acquisition of 40 foot fixed route buses, paratransit buses, and articulated buses. Commuter service between the Albany area and Ulster County area is also be supported by Section 5307 funds. Additionally, Section 5307 funds supports preventative maintenance associated with federally funded assets, the bus shelter replacement program, passenger amenities, and design/engineering associated with the project development phase of the Small Starts process for River Corridor and Washington/Western BRT. 


The Federal government is supporting 80 percent of the costs associated with these activities. NYSDOT, subject to approval of agreement K007049, supplement #3, will provide 10 percent or $2,790,035 as local match. CDTA is required to provide $2,790,035 in support of these activities. 

Summary of Proposal: 
Resolution to accept $2,790,035

1) Preventative Maintenance





$1,845,579

2) Capital Cost of Contracting





$284,540

3) Engineering/Design Busway





$160,500

4) Acquire Mobile Fare Collection Equipment



$109,400

5) Replacement of Articulated Bus





$85,317

6) Replacement of 40-foot bus





$230,199

7) Replacement of 30-foot paratransit bus




$51,000

8) Rehabilitation/Renovate Bus Shelters




$23,500

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:


Source: 
NYS DOT Agreement K007049, Supplement #3


Amount:
$2,790,035
Prepared by:

Bridget A. Beelen, Grants Manager

Project Manager(s):

Chris Desany, Vice President of Infrastructure and Planning

Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance

Philip Parella, Jr., Director of Finance

Thomas Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology

Mark Wos, Director of Facilities

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 41 - 2016

Authorizing Public Hearing for Land Acquisition


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (Authority) is charged with and provides transit services within the Capital District Transportation District, and  

WHEREAS, the Authority is currently engaged in the development of an additional Bus Rapid Transit (“BRT”) line, known as the “River Corridor”, to further improve the public transportation services in the Capital Region, and 

WHEREAS, the construction of the River Corridor BRT line involves the positioning of stations at various locations along the line, and 

WHEREAS, the construction of the River Corridor BRT line and customer amenities will require the acquisition of certain real property rights along the corridor, and 

WHEREAS, the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act (the “Uniform Act”) requires the Authority to conduct a public hearing prior to the real property acquisition, and


WHEREAS, a public hearing regarding the proposed acquisitions has been scheduled for November 29, 2016, at the Watervliet Library in Watervliet, New York.  


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby authorizes the public hearing related to the acquisition of real property for the River Corridor BRT.  
2. Public Notice of the public hearing shall be published and public information on the proposed changes shall be made available in accord with Authority policy and applicable provisions of the Public Officers’ Law.

3. As no action is presently being taken on the proposed changes, this Resolution will not require any significant expenditure of public funds or result in any revenue.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 26th day of October, 2016.

Dated:
 October 26, 2016


__________________________________


 Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
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To:
Chairman, Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee


Committee Members

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Date:
October 20, 2016

Re:
Notice of Land Acquisition Hearing

Background

The River Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) involves a 16-mile corridor with 31 stations that will provide faster, more direct, more frequent and more reliable north-south service from the South End neighborhood of Albany, New York to Waterford, New York and Cohoes, New York, serving major employment sites, activity centers, a growing residential population, and areas of significant proposed development. 

The River Corridor BRT will provide direct service starting from two branches, one from Cohoes and one from Waterford that would meet in Lansingburgh and travel through downtown Troy, Watervliet, Menands, and downtown Albany before branching again to terminate at Second and Delaware Avenues and Old South Pearl Street in South Albany. The River Corridor will be the second bus rapid transit line added to CDTA’s transit system. The River Corridor will operate between 4:15am and 2:30am on weekdays and between 5:00am and 2:30am on weekends. The River Corridor will operate with 10 minute headways during peak hours, 10-15 minute headways during the off-peak hours of weekdays, and every 15-30 minutes at all other times. 

Projects of this nature involve positioning stations at various locations across the corridor. The majority of the proposed work is within the highway right of way; however, some work is proposed on private or public (state-owned) property, which may be adjacent to businesses, residences or vacant land along the corridor.  To build the BRT, CDTA needs to acquire property rights for any parcels that fall outside the highway right of way.  In the majority of cases, the property rights will be in the form of a small permanent easement at the edge of the parcel.  In these cases, there is a very specific process that must be followed. We must perform detailed appraisals and formally provide offers for the fair market value of the land. Most of these regulations are found in the The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (Uniform Act).
One of the steps in the process requires us to hold public hearing(s) to give people the opportunity to hear about the real estate specific aspects of the project, and afford the public an opportunity to comment. To advertise and hold these hearing(s) requires Board approval. The parcels that we anticipate action for acquisition are listed below. All anticipated purchase costs are included in the River Corridor BRT project budget.


Proposed Action

Staff recommends that the Committee advance the proposed River Corridor BRT land acquisition public hearing schedule to the full Board for endorsement. 

River BRT Land Acquisitions

Activity Calendar

	Hearing Location
	Date/Time

	Albany County

	Watervliet Library and Senior Center (1501 Broadway, Watervliet)
	November 29, 2016 (6p-8p)


	Upcoming Schedule

	Date
	Activity

	November 2016
	Complete final round of responses to FTA comments on Project Rating Package

	February 2017
	Announcement of award

	Spring/Summer 2017
	Construction of TAP station site work

	Spring 2017-Fall 2017
	Construction of Uncle Sam Transit Center

	Summer 2017
	Sign grant agreement for full funding from FTA

	October 2017
	Begin construction

	Fall 2018-Spring 2019
	Complete construction

	April 2019
	Roll out service


	Parcels with Acquisition Components

	Location
	Direction
	Nearest Address
	Owner

	Old South Pearl
	N/A
	720 S. Pearl Street, Albany
	Private

	Mount Hope
	SB
	S. Pearl Street (West)
	Public - NYS Thruway

	Mount Hope
	NB
	590 S. Pearl Street, Albany
	Public - Albany Housing Authority

	Second Avenue
	NB
	418 S. Pearl St., Albany
	Private

	Delaware
	N/A
	517 Delaware Ave., Albany
	Private

	Morton
	SB
	273 S. Pearl Street, Albany
	Private

	Morton
	SB
	269 S. Pearl Street, Albany
	Private

	State
	SB
	18 N Pearl St., Albany
	Public - State of NY

	Warehouse District
	SB
	946 Broadway, Albany
	Public - City of Albany

	Warehouse District
	NB
	27 Thatcher St., Albany
	Private

	Route 378         
	SB
	550 Broadway, Menands
	Private

	Route 378
	NB
	431 Broadway, Menands
	Private

	Route 378
	NB
	563 Broadway, Menands
	Private

	Congress              
	NB
	134-142 Fourth St., Troy
	Private

	Cohoes
	NB
	67 Remsen St., Cohoes
	Public - City of Cohoes
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Memorandum

October 26, 2016

To:

Chairman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for October 2016

Overview

I am providing a report of my activities for October 2016 and a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for September 2016.    

The company and our employees continue to produce great results providing the Capital Region with quality services. We are expanding transportation options and have a full slate of projects in our innovative development plan. After a few months of decreases, September ridership was up 4%. One of the reasons behind the increase is the frequency improvements we made on trunk routes to align service with customer demand. These changes are producing results, making our service more attractive and reliable. It also enhances the services we provide to large Universal Access partners. We expect the uptick in boardings to continue and with some luck, we may finish the year with a boarding count of more than 17 million (third consecutive year).   

As ridership continues to be strong, so too is our financial condition. Mortgage Tax receipts are exceeding budget and customer revenue is ahead of budget, fueled by boarding counts and business arrangements. A scan of expense lines shows most of them under budget or within ranges of expectation. After six months of operation, revenue is outpacing expenses by nearly $1.5 million. Although we hope to maintain a surplus, we need to allow for increases in the wage line, due mainly to the aforementioned service improvements and requirements for bus maintenance. This is likely to reduce the surplus in the coming months. We are considering an adjustment to the budget to better align it with reality. 

The Transportation Research Center team has concluded their on-site work. Their inspectors randomly select buses and perform detailed inspections on them.  Defects are recorded and sorted into categories (A and B) with inspections documented and appropriate notes provided. Their work is being assembled into a report that will be discussed with management.  We will provide board members with a final report and a presentation of findings. I have no reason to believe the findings will be out of line with past reports, but there are always things we need to do to insure that our maintenance operation is top flight in every way.   

There is a sense of excitement throughout our company as we develop new projects and promote innovative thinking in our outreach and advocacy. This energy helps as we work to improve our services and provide more choices for customers. We continue to work with municipalities, taxi operators and stakeholders to develop a common ordinance that will be the backbone of our efforts to improve taxi operations. We recently posted a survey on our web site to get feedback on what people want from taxi providers and have received more than 850 responses - proof positive in the interest and opportunity of this initiative. 

We expect to have a recommendation on bike sharing in the coming weeks. We will select a company to provide equipment and maintenance support for the program. Once the company is selected, we will work with them to identify locations for racks, bicycles and payment devices. Site selection will lead to development of a marketing plan, an operations plan and other required details. Staff is developing financial plans to support this work, matching available revenue against anticipated expenses. We expect to bundle this with our Navigator card, increasing the attractiveness of Navigator and opening marketing efforts to a wider target audience. 

CDTA employees are supporting several causes this fall. The annual United Way campaign is underway, and it will continue into November. Employees have weekly raffles and events to support the campaign, and it is obvious they will exceed last year’s record breaking total. It is great to watch the work that goes into this and the sense of community that it creates. Denise Kohler in our Human Resource Department coordinates the activities of our volunteers. 

Our effort to support the American Cancer Society continues. We installed a pink seat on all BRT buses that operate on the Route 5 corridor. This is the second year for this very visible effort. We are also involved in the Real Men Wear Pink campaign, a friendly competition between a dozen organizations and their CEO’s to increase awareness and raise funds for ACS. Thanks to everyone who has contributed and thanks to our employees who purchased pink t-shirts to wear on Fridays in October. Jaime Watson is coordinating teams in all divisions who are doing great things to bring employees together and support efforts to raise awareness and help find a cure. 

Earlier this month, we hosted our second annual Fall Festival. This event opens our facility to neighbors and supporters. In addition to showcasing our work, equipment and our employees, the festival supports our partners in law enforcement, fire safety and child services. All of them provided displays of their equipment and a complement of their employees who are very engaged.  The highlight of the event was the attendance of more than 500 elementary and middle school students, mostly from the Albany School District (one of our partners in ridership development). An even bigger highlight was the involvement of so many CDTA employees who organized the festival, chaperoned children, operated vehicles for the event, and cheered for CDTA!  Great work by everybody.

Events and activities like these are part of the CDTA plan to improve our visibility, to strengthen our image and promote the capabilities of our company. We want to be relevant to the people who use our services and relevant to those who don’t. This work helps us accomplish those objectives, and it is consistent with the board vision of making CDTA the region’s mobility manager.  In many cases, organizations seek us out, ask for our help and want our opinion on things that are going on in the region. We have a seat at the regional economic development table, and we have translated that into partnerships to stimulate ridership and improve revenue streams. These activities promote our employees and get them working together. They enjoy working for causes that make the region a better place to live and work. I’m proud of what they do to make CDTA better. We are firing on all cylinders, and I believe that the best is still to come.  

The New York Public Transit Association Fall Conference was held at the Desmond last week. It was a great conference that was well attended and supported by industry leaders. Conference sessions were educational and tied to what we are doing to develop transit across the state. Sessions focused on the needs of systems large and small, urban and rural. There was lots of discussion about mobility management, which is an emerging focus for many properties, including CDTA. A centerpiece of the program is the Public Transit Leadership Institute. PTLI is a year-long series of events, webinars and activities for mid-to-senior level professionals who aspire to an executive leadership role.  I was pleased to see Gary Guy and Dave Williams from CDTA graduate with the class of 2016, and Patricia Cooper and Dan Holdsworth welcomed with the class of 2017 (Joe Landy and Rich Nasso graduated with the inaugural class of 2015). 

This was my last meeting as President of the Association, and I have turned over the reins to Bill Carpenter, CEO at RGRTA in Rochester. I will continue to serve on the executive committee as Past President and have agreed to chair the Legislative Committee. It has been a great six years, leading the organization through change and towards success. I am most proud of the positive tone that we established for the industry, aligning transit with economic opportunity, the 5-year funding plan that we achieved with the Governor and state legislators, and development of the PTLI program.  

Key Performance Measures

Key performance measures for the organization are included in monthly reports. Data is for September, and it is compared to September 2015.     

System ridership totaled 1.59 million, up 4% from September 2015 (1.53 million). Year-to-date, ridership is down 2%. As expected, we are seeing a rebound in ridership after several months of modest declines. The recovery is due to the addition of frequency on our busiest trunk routes, the addition of Meyers Middle School to our arrangement with the Albany City School District, the enhancement of several Universal Access Agreements, and the return of full access for colleges that limit ridership during summer months. Results from the first half of October show that boarding levels are sustained. We are hopeful of continued productivity through the fall and winter. With some luck, we will cut into the shortfall and match record ridership levels. 

As discussed at the Performance Oversight Committee meeting, our financial condition is very solid. We have had three consecutive months with revenue exceeding budget and expenses below budget. That has produced a year-to-date surplus of nearly $1.5 million. Highlights continue to be – healthy receipts from the Mortgage Recording Tax, increased revenue from Universal Access Agreements and continued control over spending and expense lines. We want to make CDTA bigger and better, but our financial health is most important as we advance in areas where we have the resources to do so. This work is a result of a cooperative effort between board, staff and all CDTA employees. I am confident in our ability to move forward with an innovation agenda of activities.    

Mortgage tax receipts continue to be over budget with September being another good month ($927,000). Year to date, receipts total $5.9 million, which is 12% ahead of budget expectations. Customer revenue was ahead of budget for the third consecutive month, reflecting positive boarding counts and the strength of Universal Access agreements.  On the expense side, wages continue to run ahead of budget. Most of this is caused by overtime as we align head counts and scheduling practices to resource deployment. The September wage line also reflects our service improvement package, which is generating additional pay hours, not accounted for in the budget plan. These issues are also driving fuel, parts and repairs to be over budget, as buses run more miles and require maintenance.  

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed only 19 trips on the fixed route system; last September, we missed 25 trips.  The summer months were challenging, but transportation and maintenance employees worked together to keep customer inconvenience very low. There were no trip denials in STAR.  We reported 38 accidents in September, with 17 categorized as preventable. Last September, we reported 48 accidents with 16 categorized as preventable. 99% of our maintenance inspections were done on time (we missed one), last September we were at 100%.  81% of our maintenance work was scheduled; last September 73% was scheduled.  On-time performance was at 68%; last September it was at 69%. Our goal is to operate within our 0-5 minutes late time window 80% of the time. Most of the September dip is due to the opening of school coupled with the addition of new services. Mix in congestion and bus operator familiarity (or lack of it with new route assignments) and there is a reason for the dip in reliability.  

Our call center processed 426 comments in September compared to 417 last September. The level of comments rises in August/September for the same reasons as the reliability dip. These issues result in more inquiries from customers. Response time to close investigations was at 95%; last September we also closed 95% of all comments in the 10-day window.   

Activity Report 

Our focus is on the development of a better CDTA that provides a deep menu of mobility options for the people of the Capital Region. This is reflected in our community outreach, service deployment and our innovative agenda of activities.    

· On September 28, I attended the Capital Region Chamber of Commerce’s Leadership Investors event at GE Power Headquarters in Schenectady. We were an event sponsor, and I spoke to the attendees about CDTA innovation. Amanda Avery, Mike Collins, Chris Desany and Jaime Watson joined me.        

· On September 29, Ken Boasi shadowed me for the day. Ken is a scheduler/planner at RGRTA in Rochester and a member of the PTLI class of 2016. As part of PTLI activities, participants spend a day or two with their mentors to better understand leadership requirements as they move up the career ladder. Ken and I had a full and enjoyable day. 

· On September 29, Ken and I met with Jennifer Spring and her staff. Ms. Spring is the Superintendent of the Cohoes School District. They are interested in transportation options for their students, and we talked about ways that CDTA may be able to help them.

· On September 29, Ken joined me as I spoke with Tim O’Brien from the Times Union about our work to improve taxi services, especially development of a common ordinance. Lauren Bailey and Jaime Watson joined us. 

· On September 30, I participated in NYPTA’s annual strategic planning meeting with other members of the association leadership group. We spent a few hours mapping our work plan for the year with a focus on messaging and legislative advocacy.   

· On October 3, I attended our Pink Seat media event in the Albany garage. We announced our pink seat initiative and talked about our partnership with the American Cancer Society. Several dozen employees joined us, including Sheri Plunkett and her sister Dawn Ruchel, who is battling cancer. Joe Spairana represented the board. Jaime Watson did a great job organizing the event and encouraging our involvement with ACS.
· On October 3, Jon Scherzer and I met with staff from the Capital District Equal Opportunity Center. The EOC is located in Troy, and they are interested in a Universal Access Agreement to help adult students travel to/from their location on River Street.         
· On October 4, Lance Zarcone, Fred Gilliam and I met with Bob and Steve Brown (Brown/Upstate Transit). We meet every few months to talk about our Northway Express service and issues that require our mutual attention.     
· On October 5, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I am a member of this board and am proud of the accomplishments of the organization that works to help people who are struggling with mental illness or are victims of domestic violence. Many Equinox clients use CDTA services to travel throughout the region.  
· On October 5, I met with Assemblyman John McDonald, Assemblywoman Pat Fahy and others who are involved in downtown Albany development projects. We talked about transportation options and opportunities to develop an intermodal center.          
· On October 6, I attended a meeting of the CBA Capital Campaign committee. CBA is in the midst of a major development initiative to support growing enrollment. I am a member of the CBA board and the campaign committee. Many CBA students use our services to travel to and from school. 

· On October 6, I attended our Fall Festival celebration. The event took over the grounds at 110 Watervliet Avenue. A great team-building event for CDTA employees and a wonderful give-back to our community.      

· On October 12, I participated in a NYPTA conference call to talk about messaging for the upcoming state budget. Details to follow. 
· On October 13, I spent the morning with our advocacy team - Lisa Marrello, Nick Antenucci, Jay Bove and Alex Betke talking about advocacy for CDTA. We will build from our company strength, ridership increases, innovative platform of projects and fiscal responsibility. Details to follow with regular reports at our Governance committee meeting.  

· On October 14, I participated on a panel organized by the Capital Region Chamber that discussed regional economic development. This was part of the Leadership Tech Valley program that includes local business leaders. Panel participants included Andrew Kennedy, Center for Economic Growth., Georgette Steffens, Downtown Albany BID and John Cococcia, Plug Power.  Jaime Watson attended this event with me.

· On October 17, I attended a graduation event for 8 bus operators who recently completed training. We have a series of events to insure that employees are assimilated into the CDTA family. Great work by our human resource and training staff to make sure that there are continual check-in points and supportive activities for employees.   

· On October 17, I attended the Founders Dinner at the Beltrone Center with my wife Sheila and Jaime Watson. The Founders Dinner is an annual recognition and awards event, hosted by the Colonie Senior Services Center. It is attended by elected officials, community and business leaders and senior residents of Colonie. 

· On October 18, I chaired a meeting of the New York Public Transit Association board of directors. We spent most of the meeting talking about our legislative positioning for the coming year. We also talked about ways to strengthen funding for rural systems, and ways to promote connections between transit systems and economic development.  

· On October 18, I attended a PTLI event to welcome the class of 2017 and to congratulate the graduating class of 2016.  The event introduced the PTLI class to their mentors who will be available to them throughout the year.  

· On October 18, I attended the NYPTA welcome reception that kicks off the conference and expo. The conference had more than 350 attendees from all parts of the state, including manufacturers whose products support our transit systems. 

· On October 19, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA Legislative Committee. The purpose of the meeting was to formalize our advocacy message and develop and enhance the message with dollar amounts (operating and capital assistance). 

· On October19, I attended the NYPTA conference. We were pleased to be joined by Tom Prendergast, Chairman/CEO of the MTA. Tom was our luncheon speaker; he talked about the relationship that the MTA has with NYPTA and ways that we help each other advocate for transit. I am proud of the work we have done together and am grateful to Tom for his efforts to strengthen the relationship between the MTA and NYPTA. 

· On October 20, Rich Cordero and I attended a meeting of NYPTA members and staff from DMV to talk about ways to schedule bus operators for CDL tests. NYPTA has agreed to take a lead role to help systems, especially smaller members with this.  

· On October 24, Lauren Bailey, Jaime Watson and I met with Tim O’Brien from the Times Union to talk about our efforts to develop a regional bike sharing program. 

· On October 25, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors. I have been a member of this board for several years; the Chamber is supportive of our work throughout the Town of Colonie. 

· Earlier this morning, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. The Equinox Board is working to develop a parcel adjacent to 500 Central Avenue into supportive housing. This will further stimulate ridership along Route 5. 

· Earlier this morning, the Authority staff gathered for an update meeting (about 60 people). We hold these meetings once every 6 weeks or so to insure that management staff is on the same page, and they know about work items for the coming month. We use them to celebrate good news, to welcome new staff, and to focus on team-building activities.  

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Marketing

Manager of Communications
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